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Bethlehem City Council Meeting

September 3, 2019


BETHLEHEM CITY COUNCIL MEETING

10 East Church Street - Town Hall

Bethlehem, Pennsylvania

Tuesday, September 3, 2019 – 7:00 PM
INVOCATION


Sister Anne Crampsie, Life and Ministry Facilitator, Sisters of Mercy, Merion, PA, offered the Invocation which was followed by the pledge to the flag.  
PLEDGE TO THE FLAG

SWEARING IN CEREMONY


Grace Crampsie Smith – Appointed to Vacant Council Seat – 2019
Judge Stephen G. Baratta, of Northampton County, administered the Oath of Office to Grace Crampsie Smith who was appointed by City Council on Tuesday, August 20, 2019 to fill the vacant Council seat of Shawn M. Martell who resigned as of August 19, 2019, and will serve until a successor is elected and sworn into office on Monday, January 6, 2020.
1. ROLL CALL

President Waldron called the meeting to order.  Present were Bryan G. Callahan, Michael G. Colón, Grace Crampsie Smith, Olga Negrón, Paige Van Wirt, and Adam R. Waldron, 6.
President Waldron noted that Councilman J. William Reynolds stated he will be late because of another commitment but will be joining us soon.  

PUBLIC HEARING

President Waldron stated prior to the consideration of the regular Agenda items; City Council will conduct a Public Hearing to review and accept public comment on the proposed use of funds to be received under the 2019 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) in the amount of $45,319.

President Waldron called the Public Hearing to order and stated he will recognize Police Chief Mark DiLuzio to make the presentation and then accept public comment on the proposed use of funds to be received under the 2019 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) in the amount of $45,319.

Police Chief DiLuzio explained this is a yearly grant we receive from the Department of Justice.  This year the amount is $45,319.  This grant is utilized for software in the Police cars, the hardware and laptops that we also use and Power DMS which is a software program we use as part of our accreditation with the State and National Accreditation agencies.  We also use this money for training that has to go along with accreditation.  The amount last year was $33,000 so we saw a jump of around $11,000 dollars this year.

President Waldron noted this public hearing is a formality of the application process.  

Ms. Negrón commends the Police; she knows that especially the Health Bureau has run so many programs thanks to many grants.  She knows how important it is to keep up maintenance of equipment and with new equipment this grant is important to help us to be able to serve our community better.  

Police Chief DiLuzio remarked that a lot of law enforcement grants have been cut so we are not able to do many of the things we were able to do.

Public Comment:


None.


President Waldron stated the Resolution can be placed on the September 17, 2019 Council agenda.  President Waldron adjourned the Public Hearing at 7:09 pm.  
2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


None.

3.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on any subject not being voted on this evening – 5 minutes time limit)


Historical Vignette-History of Puerto Rican Community in Bethlehem

Ms. Negrón informed she will be reading a Bethlehem Moment, Puerto Rican’s come to Bethlehem.  “As we get ready to celebrate Hispanic Heritage Month she challenges everyone to think about the Latino remembers of our community, what brought us here, and what kind of investment we have in our community.  Beginning in 1948, migrants from Puerto Rico came to the Lehigh Valley as seasonal contract farm workers. The orchards and potato fields of the region had depended on a supply of cheap labor that had always been met by the large families of the Pennsylvania German population. In the Depression-era 1930s, there had been plenty of workers. But in the post-war era, farmers discovered their traditional source of labor was unwilling to work the long hours for the wages they wanted to pay. So Puerto Ricans filled the void, in the garment mills of Allentown and at Bethlehem Steel’s coke works, where they occupied the same rung on the employment ladder that the Mexicans had in the 1920s. The largest number lived on the south side of the Lehigh River near the Bethlehem Steel plant. Others lived in public housing in a project in the northeast corner of the city.  Migrant job seekers, usually young men, came first to look for work. When they found it, they sent word back to their rural home villages, such as Patillas and Corozal, that there was work in Bethlehem.  By 1960, when 56 percent of the Lehigh Valley’s work force was in either the textile or metal industries, Puerto Ricans were well represented.  Most of these early migrants from Puerto Rico were unskilled. At first they were welcomed because they filled the kind of jobs, in a booming economy, that most whites didn’t want.  But by the early 1960s, tensions between Puerto Ricans and south Bethlehem’s older, more settled ethnic European community were rising. The same prejudice and ethnic stereotypes that were directed at the Mexicans “that they should have the hottest jobs because they could stand the heat” were directed at Puerto Ricans.  Yet Puerto Ricans continued to come to south Bethlehem, where they formed such cultural civic groups as the Puerto Rican Beneficial Society and the Council of Spanish Speaking Organizations. In 2003, they made up a large part of the South Side, and more than 33,000 lived in the Lehigh Valley and worked in virtually every facet of the job market.”  Ms. Negrón informed this is from an article published by the Morning Call on December 10, 2003, entitled “Forging America, the History of the Bethlehem Steel, Chapter 7.  


Single Use Plastic Bags


Ann Gastinger, 46 East Wall Street, remarked she is at this meeting to encourage Council to proceed with the process to ban single use plastics in Bethlehem.  Beth Baran and the Bethlehem Environmental Advisory Committee presented a proposal to Council in March of 2019.  This was before the State of Pennsylvania banned the banning of single use plastics in July of 2019, as a provision in the fiscal code by State Senator Majority Leader Jake Corman.  The reality is that to reduce the manufacture and use of plastic means taking on the fossil fuel industry.  For example in Pennsylvania the Marcellus Shale Reservoir has made Pennsylvania the number 2 Natural Gas State, Shell’s soon to be completed petrol chemical complex will turn fracked ethane into ethylene, the primary ingredient of many plastics.  It is truly a David and Goliath situation that must be challenged.  In the interest of time she cannot present tonight with the many facts and statistics that support the truth that today we have a plastic crisis.  This is a crisis that not only affects our waters, our wildlife and our environment but also all of us as we drink water with microfibers.  To support these claims she is inviting Council to a presentation on plastic that will be held at the Unitarian Universalist Church on Center and Wall Street on Friday, September 27 from 7 to 9 pm.  We have prepared a comprehensive program with videos and guest panelists who will open your eyes to the truly serious outcomes mounting daily as we fail to stop our use of plastics. Ms. Gastinger noted as stated earlier she is also here tonight to encourage you to help the ban on single use plastic in Bethlehem as proposed by our EAC and in place by July, 2020, so that when the State ban is lifted Bethlehem will be ready to put ours into action.  If each of us stops using single use plastics we will be taking a giant step forward in reducing the common plastic in our environment.  Ms. Gastinger stressed it is estimated that an average American family takes home almost 1,500 plastic shopping bags a year.  Of these, only 1% are returned for recycling.  There is growing concern over the sheer quantity of plastic on the planet, it has overwhelmed our landfills, inundated our oceans.  She pointed out that micro-plastics have been found in the bodies of birds, fish, whales, and people but the health impact is largely unknown.  It is a multi-faceted problem that needs to be addressed sooner than later.  It is a problem that we can begin to address by eliminating use of single use plastic bags in Bethlehem.   


President Waldron noted for the minutes that Councilman Reynolds has joined us this evening. 

Open Debate


Daniel Krasnick, 1316 Beverly Avenue, remarked he saw the YouTube video of the Council Meeting on August 20, 2019.  He has not been at a Council Meeting in a long time.  The only time he has really talked is when a history lesson needs to be learned and that seems to be an issue here when it comes to open debate.  In matters that may be of more importance of who in fact is the member of a Zoning Committee, we once had a colonial representation to decide the fate of the Declaration of Independence.  He stated to think about the importance they had when deciding the fact of African Americans, of immigrants of Italian and Irish decent and the Hispanics.  These people were needed to decide whether America was going to become America before anybody came here to choose America as their home.  Dating back to McCullough’s book on John Adams, it was quite evident that John Adams did not have the support of his representatives in order to pass what was singly the largest legislation ever in the United States history.  In fact, without it there would be no other legislation.  The question came to call that they would discuss it and have a vote as to whether to discuss the fact of having a vote on whether to talk about whether we could become our own Country or not.  And this was not done behind any door; this was out in the open with people taking notes.  There was a representative in Rhode Island, Judge Hopkins who was later Governor and then became representative.  Stephen Hopkins said there is no topic that I have ever seen that is too scary to even just talk about.  Mr. Krasnick noted if you are afraid to talk about something then we have a problem with the issue itself.  So they were finally able to convince the members of the congressional representation in 1775 to finally vote on the possibility of taking a vote for the life of America.  We took a pledge earlier today, the Pledge of Allegiance to the United States of America.  Without this open debate there would be no America, John Adams would have been shut down and there would not have been an America for which we are grateful that our relatives can come here and work in America.  Mr. Krasnick asserted the concept of open debate, the concept of the First Amendment is inherent in who we are and what we do, no matter what side of the political isle we take.  Certainly if we are smart enough to take a position in the middle we can actually talk about things where there are no winners and there are no losers, but everyone can win and lose in a conversation.  When you compromise you are both going to win and lose.  Mr. Krasnick saw that YouTube video and he was surprised that it had gotten this far.  Please, vote for open debate.


Hello to Council/Grace Crampsie Smith


Dave Harrington, Coopersburg, stated he is at this meeting to see and meet some of you that he had not met before and to say hello.  He is running for Lehigh County Commissioner and as fellow stewards of public trust he wanted to come out and see how this Council does things and get some inspiration going into the election season.  He does not have as much to say about the Declaration of Independence but he does want to say he is delighted to have happened to schedule a time here when his good friend Grace Crampsie Smith was sworn in.  Mr. Harrington stressed she will make a fantastic Member of Bethlehem City Council.  He hopes that you all will listen to her words of wisdom.  Mr. Harrington explained he has known Ms. Crampsie Smith for a long time and she always gives good advice.  Mr. Harrington pointed out that some people do not realize that west end Bethlehem is part of Lehigh County and he hopes to change that if he is a member of the Lehigh County Commissioner Board.  He grew up in Bethlehem Township and is glad to be at this meeting tonight.


Bethlehem Moment/Parking Authority


Ed Gallagher, 49 West Greenwich, remarked about the Bethlehem Moment that Councilwoman Negrón read today.  She was good enough to break the ice, we have these series of Bethlehem Moments going and he has people lined up to the end of the year to read these.  He will start to look for people to do Bethlehem Moments for next year.  He invites all on Council to do something like this and the Mayor, Mr. Evans, Mr. Sivak and the Chiefs and Department Heads.  Without a shared history we are not really a community.  Mr. Gallagher noted when you do a Bethlehem Moment you own a piece of the history; you are involved and engaged in a way that you have not been before.  Mr. Gallagher then mentioned the Parking Authority Meeting last Wednesday.  He noted that the Parking Authority did not come back as they promised to give that final presentation about their finances.  Last week they did approve the financing for the Polk Street garage without coming back here.  Mr. Gallagher guesses it would be a courtesy to come back here.  The part of that meeting that he was really interested in was their approval of the strip that would go along Third Street in front of the Polk Street garage.  You have the image of the proposed garage in mind, the entrance to the garage will be on the side and behind but there will be a building lining Third Street in front of the Polk Street garage.  They had two proposals for that building.  The purpose of that building is to hide the parking garage.  Mr. Gallagher related that parking garages are kind of ugly, they are functional and utilitarian, and you need them.  So think of the Walnut Street garage, the New Street garage and now the proposed Polk Street garage.  There is no retail in the Walnut Street garage right now.  On the ground level of the New Street garage there is the Bethlehem substation and the South Bethlehem Historic District.  So there are a few store fronts there although they do not create much action.  This third step is to put a whole strip in front of the building to hide it so the design of that strip is the reason for it, the key thing.  Mr. Gallagher stated he believes the Parking Authority failed to give full attention to the design in the choice of the one of two proposals they had.  They asked the City to get together and evaluate the two proposals for that design so Councilwoman Van Wirt, Alicia Karner, Eric Evans, Darlene Heller were on the City Committee.  The City Committee chose or recommended one of the two designs calling that design exciting and unique.  Those people except for Darlene Heller were at the Bethlehem Parking Authority Meeting but were not called upon to talk.  Their recommendation was not even mentioned in the minute and 50 second discussion that the Parking Authority had before they took their vote.  This is egregiously unpleasant to him sitting there, not even letting that City Committee explain why they chose one of those proposals over the other.  The reason for the choice of the design that will go along Third Street was money, literally the Parking Authority Members were blinded by the purchase price and there was really no significant mention of design.  Mr. Gallagher stated the purpose of having that strip is to bring walkability, bring life but that was not mentioned at all.  The Parking Authority really should not have power and responsibility over things like design and aesthetics; they are not geared to handle that kind of thing.  

August 20, 2019 Council Meeting


Stephen Antalics, 737 Ridge Street, remarked he would like to follow up on some comments Mr. Gallagher made on his blog concerning the part of the last Council Meeting.  He finds no joy in saying what he is going to say.  There are two Council Meetings per month so in a year there are 24.  So if you take a number of decades and multiply that by 24 you have a few hundreds of Council Meetings.  In his number of years on the face of this earth he has attended as many Council Meetings as he could.  He really studied this carefully and reflected over the years what he has heard here.  He recalls some meetings being very contentious but they were for a purpose, they involved issues.  Two of the very controversial issues were the Mall and the Casino and there were some very strong exchanges here but in all those discussions over the years the subject never concerned the personalities of Members of Council.  Mr. Antalics remarked that former Presidents of Council, Jim DelGrosso and Mike Schweder would have hit that gavel so hard it would have shaken the walls.  At that last meeting Mr. Antalics was deeply embarrassed and felt like a child caught with his hand in the cookie jar.  What transpired should not have happened.  We do not want to hear petty discussion from one Council Member to another.  It is not mature, it is demeaning to people sitting in front of you.  Mr. Antalics stressed that Council owes us citizens an apology for their behavior.  There is freedom of speech but there is also good taste and the behavior last Council meeting was totally tasteless.  The gavel should have hit that table immediately, but it did not.  We do hear some very intelligent discussions from other citizens at this podium and they are cut down to 5 minutes.  It might be wise for Council to consider with the gavel limitations on how long a Council Member can continue talking. 


Campaign Contributions


Bill Scheirer, 1890 Eaton Avenue, observed that he finds the Third Street Parking Garage better looking than the Third Street Office Building.  There was an animated discussion about campaign contributions at the last Council Meeting.  He would first like to say that no one he knows of has accused anyone of voting a certain way because of campaign contributions.  As was pointed out at the meeting there is always the possible appearance of a conflict of interest.  To further muddy the waters campaign contributions are often pursuant to knowledge about candidate’s views, that is the candidate’s views influence the contributors and not the other way around.  What are we then to do to avoid the appearance of a conflict of interest?  Mr. Scheirer asserted that a blanket recusal would prevent from someone from contributing to the candidate of similar views.  For the citizens group that developed the 30 page ethics ordinance he adapted the federal now $2,800 dollar limit of federal campaign contributions per person per election to the Bethlehem City Council making two adjustments.  One adjustment for the lower cost of City Council campaigns and another adjustment because there are fewer people in the City of Bethlehem to contribute than there are in the average congressional district.  Mr. Scheirer came up with a limit of almost exactly $400 dollars per election per person.  He will update this slightly and provide the precise calculations in a future statement.  Mr. Scheirer highlighted the fact that a limit on campaign contributions can be combined with recusal such that any contributions over the limit would trigger recusal.  Second, the purpose of a campaign limit can be defeated by numerous contributions from family members and/or employees.  There seem to be only two ways to deal with this, making the limit much lower, maybe $100, so that numerous contributions would not matter as much or applying the limit to the sum of contributions from a group of people which would entail working out a definition of which persons should be included in the group.  Mr. Scheirer stated it seems like the former way is the easier way to do this, that is take the $400 dollars and lower it because of multiple contributions and $250 is being suggested by some.  This will be one of the considerations that will have to be worked out.  He believes it will be possible to craft an ordinance that removes any clouds of conflict of interest and still allow contributors to support a candidate with compatible views.  But what will be required will be to sit down and engage in thoughtful discussion and analysis of these and other points that will arise.              
4.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on ordinances and resolutions to be voted on by Council this evening – 5 Minute Time Limit)


None.

5.
OLD BUSINESS

A.
Members of Council

B.
Tabled Items


C.
Unfinished Business
6.
COMMUNICATIONS
A.
 Director of Water and Sewer Resources – Recommendation of Award – Coastal Technical Sales, Inc.

The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 16, 2019 from Edward J. Boscola recommending a contract with Coastal Technical Sales, Inc. for the Water Filtration Plant Zinc Orthophosphate Tank Replacement.  The term of the contract is for a period of 6 months from the Notice to Proceed.  The fee for the contract is $59,312.  There are no renewals. 

President Waldron stated resolution 10 A is on the agenda.  

B.
Director of Public Works – Winter Traffic Services Agreement – Pennsylvania Department of Transportation

The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 20, 2019 from Michael Alkhal, Director of Public Works to which was attached the Winter Traffic Services Agreement with PennDOT covering the five-year period starting 2019-2020 through 2023-2024.  Payment in accordance with this Agreement for the City to provide snow and ice removal for State roads within the City limits is made electronically from the State into the City’s General Fund.  A Resolution is requested to authorize execution of the Agreement.


President Reynolds stated resolution 10 B is on the agenda.  
C.
Director of Public Works – Recommendation of Award – Diefenderfer Electrical Contractors, Inc. –West Broad Street Lighting

The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 28, 2019 from Michael Alkhal, Director of Public Works recommending a contract with Diefenderfer Electrical Contractors, Inc. for West Broad Street Lighting.  The term of the contract is 90 days.  The estimated price is $246,623.40. There are no renewals.

President Waldron stated resolution 10 C is on the agenda.  

D.
Director of Public Works – Recommendation of Award – CMR Construction Inc. – Stanford Road Drainage Improvements 

The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 28, 2019 from Michael Alkhal, Director of Public Works recommending a contract with CMR Construction Inc. for the Stanford Road Drainage Improvements.  The term of the contract is 60 days.  The fee for the contract is $72,815. There are no renewals.  

President Waldron stated resolution 10 D is on the agenda.  

E.
Director of Water and Sewer Resources – Recommendation of Award – R-III Construction, Inc. – Water Main Replacement   


The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 29, 2019 from Edward Boscola, Director of Water and Sewer Resources recommending a contract with R-III Construction, Inc. for a Water Main Replacement.  The term of the contract is 180 calendar days from the Notice to Proceed.  The fee for the contract is $695,170. There are no renewals.  

President Waldron stated resolution 10 10 E is on the agenda.

F.
City Solicitor – Use Permit Agreement – Touchstone Theatre – Festival Unbound


The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 29, 2019 from City Solicitor, William P. Leeson, Esq. to which is attached a proposed resolution and Associated Use Permit Agreement.  The permittee is Touchstone Theatre and the event is Festival Unbound.  The duration of the agreement is October 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13, 2019.  The location is the Bethlehem Greenway between 100 and 300 blocks and Bethlehem City Center Complex grounds.   

President Waldron stated the resolution can be placed on the September 17, 2019 agenda.  

G.
City Solicitor – Use Permit Agreement – Rotary Club of Bethlehem – Bethlehem Rotary Tastes & Tunes Fundraiser for Bethlehem Ice House


The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 29, 2019 from City Solicitor, William P. Leeson, Esq. to which is attached a proposed resolution and Associated Use Permit Agreement.  The permittee is the Rotary Club of Bethlehem and the event is the Bethlehem Rotary Tastes & Tunes Fundraiser for the Bethlehem Ice House.  The duration of the agreement is October 6, 2019.  The location is the parking lot and the interior of the Charlie Brown Ice House.


President Waldron stated the resolution can be placed on the September 17, 2019 agenda.  

H.
City Solicitor – Use Permit Agreement – Greater Lehigh Valley Chamber of Commerce by and through its Downtown Bethlehem Association – 2019 Harvest Fest

The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 28, 2019 from City Solicitor William P. Leeson, Esq., to which is attached a proposed Resolution and Associated Use Permit Agreement with the Greater Lehigh Valley Chamber of Commerce by and through its Downtown Bethlehem Association for the 2019 Harvest Fest.  The duration of the agreement is October 5, 2019 and the location is Main Street from Broad Street to Church Street, and Nevin Place, adjacent to the Sun Inn Courtyard.   

President Waldron stated the resolution can be placed on the September 17, 2019 agenda. 
I.
City Solicitor – Use Permit Agreement – ArtsQuest – Runner’s World Half Marathon and Festival Event


The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 28, 2019 from City Solicitor William P. Leeson, Esq. to which is attached a proposed Resolution and Associated Use Permit Agreement with Runner’s World and ArtsQuest for the Runner’s World Half Marathon and Festival event.  The duration of the agreement is October 17-20, 2019 and the location is South Mountain Park; First Street from Polk Street to the eastern terminus; Founders Way from First Street to Second Street.  


President Waldron stated the Resolution can be placed on the September 17, 2019 agenda. 

7.
REPORTS
A.
President of Council  

B.
Mayor


Mayor Donchez stated he wanted to recognize an audience Member, Richard Szulborski who served on City Council for 12 years who is sitting behind him.  
1.
Administrative Order – Peter Schneck – Bethlehem Zoning Hearing Board


Mayor Donchez appointed Peter Schneck to membership on the Bethlehem Zoning Hearing Board to fill the unexpired term of Michael Santanasto effective through January, 2022.  Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-194 to confirm the appointment. 

Mr. Callahan welcomed Mr. Schneck and remarked that he has known him since they were 15 years old in high school and remarked that he is very bright and will do a great job on the Zoning Hearing Board.


Dr. Van Wirt remarked she spoke with Mr. Schneck and they had a very good conversation.  She asked him the same things she asks others who are up for appointments, if he would support continuing to have the Zoning Hearing Board meetings at night time in City Hall.  She let him know her personal opinion and he was kind enough to listen.  She thinks the Zoning Hearing Board should pull all of their discussions out in the open and publicly.  She just wanted to say what they spoke about.  Going into Executive Session she does not understand why we do that and she hopes that the Zoning Hearing Board in the future will consider abandoning Executive Sessions and hold all the discussions for the citizens to understand why the people are voting a certain way.  Otherwise, we had a very robust and good discussion. 

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed. 

2.
Administrative Order – Mary-Frances Stone – Bethlehem Zoning Hearing Board


Mayor Donchez appointed Mary-Frances Stone to membership on the Bethlehem Zoning Hearing Board as an alternate to fill the unexpired term of Peter Schneck effective through March, 2022.  Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-195 to confirm the appointment.  


Dr. Van Wirt mentioned for completeness sake she also spoke with Mr. Stone and they had a good discussion as well and she is happy to support her as well.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed. 

3.
Administrative Order – Peter John Mayes – Recreation Board

Mayor Donchez reappointed Peter John Mayes to membership on the Recreation Board effective through August, 2024.  Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-196 to confirm the reappointment.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed. 

4.
Administrative Order – Jane Persa – Recreation Board


Mayor Donchez reappointed Jane Persa to membership on the Recreation Board effective through August, 2024.  Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-197 to confirm the reappointment.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed. 

5.
Administrative Order – Steven J. Fernstrom – Recreation Board


Mayor Donchez reappointed Steven J. Fernstrom to membership on the Recreation Board effective through August, 2024.  Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-198 to confirm the reappointment.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed. 

Play Area-Payrow Plaza

Mayor Donchez explained that Kristin Wenrich and Sherri Penchishen in the Health Bureau did an excellent job behind us in creating a play area for children in Payrow Plaza.  They spend a whole day working on this.  We are now seeing some activity on the plaza and he thinks that is something that will be a plus for the community.  

C.
Finance Committee Meeting

Chairman Callahan announced the Finance Committee met on Tuesday, September 3, 2019 at 6:00 pm in Town Hall.  The Committee received overviews by Administration representatives related to proposed budget adjustments necessary to fund projects that were originally to have been funded by potential proceeds from transfer taxes related to the sale of the Sands Casino.  The Committee voted to recommend that City Council pass Ordinances for the following:  Amending the 2019 Non-Utilities Capital Fund Budget, Amending the 2019 General Fund Budget and Amending the 2019 9-1-1 Fund Budget.  The Ordinances are on tonight’s agenda for First Reading.  He thanked Mayor Donchez, Mr. Evans and Mr. Sivak for a very comprehensive overview and slide show at this meeting.    
8.
ORDINANCES FOR FINAL PASSAGE
A.
Bill No. 30-2019 – Amending Article 349 – Economic Development Incentive Reporting and 


Evaluation


The Clerk read Bill No. 30-2019 – Amending Article 349 – Economic Development Incentive Reporting and Evaluation, on Final Reading.
Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 30-2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-26 was passed on Final Reading.     

B.
Bill No. 31-2019 – Amending Article 941 – Entitled Parks – Definition and Alcoholic Beverages


The Clerk read Bill No. 31-2019 – Amending Article 941 – Entitled Parks – Definition and Alcoholic Beverages, on Final Reading.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 31-2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-27 was passed on Final Reading.     

9.
NEW ORDINANCES

A.
Bill No. 32-2019 – Amending 2019 Non-Utility Capital Improvements Fund Budget - Adjustments

The Clerk read Bill No. 32-2019 – Amending 2019 Non-Utility Capital Improvements Fund Budget – Adjustments sponsored by Mr. Colón and Mr. Callahan and titled:
AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,




COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,




COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, AMENDING




THE 2019 NON-UTILITIES CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS 




FUND 
BUDGET

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 32–2019 was passed on First Reading.   

B.
Bill No. 33-2019 – Amending 2019 General Fund Budget – Adjustments 

The Clerk read Bill No. 33-2019 –Amending 2019 General Fund Budget – Adjustments sponsored by Mr. Colón and Mr. Callahan and titled:

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,

COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,

COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, AMENDING

THE 2019 GENERAL FUND BUDGET.
Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 33–2019 was passed on First Reading.   

C.
Bill No. 34-2019 – Amending 2019 9-1-1 Fund Budget – Adjustments 


The Clerk read Bill No. 34-2019 –Amending 2019 9-1-1 Fund Budget – Adjustments sponsored by Mr. Colón and Mr. Callahan and titled:




AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,




COUNTIES  OF  LEHIGH AND  NORTHAMPTON,




COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, AMENDING




THE  9-1-1 FUND BUDGET FOR 2019.

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 34–2019 was passed on First Reading.   

10.
RESOLUTIONS

A.
Authorizing Contract – Coastal Technical Sales, Inc.
  
Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón and sponsored Resolution No. 2019-199 that authorized to execute an agreement with Coastal Technical Sales Inc. for the Water Filtration plant Zinc Orthophosphate Tank Replacement.  


Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

B.
Authorizing Execution of Winter Traffic Services Agreement – 2019/2020 through 2023/2024
Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-200 that authorized the Mayor and Controller to execute the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation’s Winter Traffic Services Agreement for the winter seasons 2019/2020 through 2023/2024.

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

C.
Authorizing Contract – Diefenderfer Electrical Contractors, Inc.  
  
Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-201 that authorized to execute an agreement with Diefenderfer Electrical Contractors, Inc. for West Broad Street Lighting Improvements.  


President Waldron asked for more information about what we are getting for this quarter of a million dollars in this single block.


Michael Alkhal, Director of Public Works explained this project is to extend decorative lighting further out Broad Street, specifically from Third Avenue where we left off at the last project out to Fourth Avenue.  Unfortunately the plan was to take it to Fifth Avenue but the bid did not come in favorable so he scaled it back to Fourth Avenue.  This is the acorn low mounted decorative lighting.  


President Waldron queried how many lights.


Mr. Alkhal stated 16 lights.  


President Waldron noted that number jumped out for him for just one block.  


Mr. Alkhal remarked to keep in mind there is underground conduit work associated with this and removal of the old lights.  The fixtures themselves are close to $3,000 each.  The cost came in higher than what we expected but that has been the general trend of construction work right now.


Mr. Waldron asked if the plan in the future is to continue west.


Mr. Alkhal stated yes, as opportunities arise.  This is being funded by a grant. 


Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

D.
Authorizing Contract – CMR Construction Inc.  
  
Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-202 that authorized to execute an agreement with CMR Construction Inc. for Stanford Road Drainage Improvements.  


Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

E.
Authorizing Contract – R-III Construction, Inc.  
  
Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-203 that authorized to execute an agreement with R-III Construction, Inc. for Water Main Replacement work.   


Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

F.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 8, 12, and 20 East Fourth Street

Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-204 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to upgrade the façade by installing new awnings and an outdoor seating enclosure between existing columns at 8, 12, and 20 East Fourth Street.


Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.     
G.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 211 East Third Street

Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Colón sponsored Resolution No. 2019-205 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install a façade sign and a blade sign at 211 East Third Street.  
Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.     
11.
NEW BUSINESS

Debates at Council Meetings


Mr. Callahan remarked that he has a few questions for City Council Solicitor John Spirk. First of all he wanted to thank everyone who reached out to him over the past week.  He received dozens of phone calls and a few emails.  At the end of the last meeting he had a couple that came up when he was talking with Mr. Waldron and Mr. Colón and they said it was probably the greatest meeting they had been to and they wished Council will continue to have debates and open discussion like we did.  He does not think we should get as personal as Mr. Reynolds and I did at the end, which he will apologize for in a few minutes.  Mr. Callahan does think the debate and open discussion is a good thing for the citizens and that is what he heard all week long from dozens of people.  Yesterday he received a phone call from a long time servant in Northampton County, a very distinguished gentleman and he had a great phone call with him and he stated debate was a good thing for the City.  Mr. Callahan remarked that a few people who called him were lawyers and solicitors for boroughs and cities and a few for some authorities.  From what he is being told according to Robert’s Rules of Orders, which he does not want to break and he apologizes to Ms. Van Wirt if he broke one.  According to Robert’s Rules of Order in small settings you are allowed to direct comments to individuals, he asked Solicitor Spirk if that is right or wrong.


Solicitor Spirk remarked that generally speaking under Robert’s Rules of Order in small boards which is usually 12 or less modifications to the rules permitting greater flexibility are commonly allowed.  


Mr. Callahan related it would not be a violation to address someone directly if it is under 12, if the Committee or the Board is under 12 according to Robert’s Rules of Order.


Solicitor Spirk stated modifications to the rules permitting greater flexibility are commonly allowed in small boards, says Robert’s Rules, so yes, there are a million times in Robert’s Rules when it says comments should be directed to the Chair and not to each other but this is a small board and modifications to the rules permitting greater flexibility are commonly allowed.  

Mr. Callahan thanked Solicitor Spirk.  He added that he wants to make sure that everyone understands while he did according to our standard, not addressing each other, we have all broken the rules.  He wants to play by the rules like everyone else but he does not want to be called out on something that we are all doing.  He then mentioned at the last meeting where he attributed a motive to Mr. Reynolds and correctly Dr. Van Wirt called a point of order and he thinks Mr. Antalics is correct, if something does violate the Robert’s Rules the Chair can have a light tap on the gavel at first and if it is broken again he can gavel down the speaker.  


Solicitor Spirk explained it is usually in the best interest of the organization first to make every effort to obtain a satisfactory solution to the matter quietly and informally.  If a slight breach occurs a light rap of the gavel pointing out the fault, if it is more serious a warning to the member and if it is more serious than that naming the member, calling them by name and asking them to confine their remarks and then finally the Chair can ask for a penalty imposed.  That is a guideline that is in the best interest of the organization to proceed in that graduated fashion but it is not required, it is Robert’s Rules suggestion of a way to pursue. 

Mr. Callahan mentioned moving forward, not just tonight but in future meetings he wants to abide by whatever rules we decide or President Waldron wants to abide by.  Whether we are allowed to address each other or whether we are not.  But if we are not and he is going to be called on that he wants the rules to apply evenly to everybody that is only fair.  His violation of the Robert’s Rules of Order at the last meeting was at one hour thirty-two minutes and forty-six seconds that is when he accidentally attributed something to Mr. Reynolds which he will apologize for. Mr. Callahan played back an audio where Dr. Van Wirt spoke and then played back an audio where it seemed to him that Mr. Reynolds is attributing to him a motive.  Mr. Reynolds stated “probably with all campaigns combined I raised over $200,000 from a lot of different places.  I also think that you can clearly spend a lot of time thinking about looking into things I do or I may say.”  Mr. Callahan asked if Solicitor Spirk would agree that Mr. Reynolds was attributing a motive to him.


Solicitor Spirk queried if he means the part where he says you spend a lot of time thinking about looking into things he does.  To the extent that your thinking motivates your comments, there is a motive for that, he supposes.  


Mr. Callahan remarked that what he is playing back is all 25 minutes prior to him being called into question for Robert’s Rules.  He just wanted to point out that we are all breaking them.  He just felt like he was the only one being called out on it.  He played back when Mr. Reynolds stated “Mr. Callahan is very angry and very frustrated”.  “He is passionate, fired-up, whatever word you want to say and the response rather than having a respectful merit based disagreement often becomes personal.  You may not think it is personal, that may not be the way that you perceive it but he can tell you that is the way many people do perceive it.” “Mr. Callahan sometimes says things that he agrees with but sometimes he definitely disagrees.”  “The way that you have had conversations in the past about different issues that have made you frustrated and angry at different times has led to bridges being burned.” “Sometimes you are looking for a response and I will not play into that and will not respond.”  Mr. Callahan then asked Solicitor Spirk for a ruling on that when Mr. Reynolds said “Sometimes you are looking for a response and I will not play into that and will not respond.”


Solicitor Spirk queried if he means speaking to Mr. Callahan directly.


Mr. Callahan stated yes and attributing a motive.


Solicitor Spirk stated yes.


Mr. Callahan remarked his only point in bringing this up is that this is all prior to him making his statement.  All he is asking for is if you are going to call him out please call out other people.  He just wants everyone to play by the same rules.  He does not mind having an open debate, whatever we are going with from now on he hopes that it will be equally held to everybody.


President Waldron asked Mr. Callahan if he feels he was treated unfairly.


Mr. Callahan stated no, he had someone ask him if he regrets anything, if you look at the first 25 minutes that he spoke at the last meeting he kept it on City business.  What he does regret is around minute 1:30 Mr. Reynolds got personal with him and brought up a personal conversation he had with him and he regrets that.  Mr. Callahan related for his response back to Mr. Reynolds, he apologizes.  But at no time during the first 25 minutes that he spoke did he make anything personal to anybody, it was strictly City Council business and opinions that he had of how he felt a candidate for the Zoning Board was dealing with political retribution and political revenge.  That is his opinion, it was political retribution and political revenge and he stands by that.  Mr. Callahan remarked that in moving forward he just wants to know if we are allowed to because other people broke that rule prior and you never addressed it.  From this point on according to Robert’s Rules we are allowed to have communication with each other without going through the President.  Whatever we decide he is fine with but he hopes that everyone is held to the same standard because there were multiple violations here prior to his.  He welcomes the debate but he does apologize to Mr. Reynolds that they got personal but if you are fair about it in the first 25 minutes he did not attack anybody.  What he was doing was questioning things that had to do with City business and campaign finance, for that he looks forward to moving forward with honest discussions.


Mr. Reynolds stated apology accepted.


President Waldron explained he will try to enforce the rules moving forward fairly and consistently that becomes challenging when rules are habitually broken and he is trying to give guidance and his guidance is pushed aside.  He thinks that everyone has a right to be heard and he thinks everyone has a right to speak from members of the public to Members of Council.  He has been criticized for having a light gavel in the past and he can promise that he will continue to have a light gavel.  President Waldron does not think silencing people’s thoughts and opinions is a productive way to continue a conversation.  With that being said, he does think there should be a level of decorum and respect for each other in the room.  At times, at the last Council Meeting that was not there.  He did not get any feedback publicly that was a positive conversation, in fact many people reached out to him and said it was cringe worthy and it was embarrassing.  President Waldron thinks the tone of that conversation was not helpful and it is his opinion that we can do better and we must do better. When we get into the dangerous territory of accusing people of things on Council whether that is Members of Council accusing each other of something or members of the public accusing because that happens quite a lot and he does not gavel that down much the same way that people go over the 5 time limit and he does not gavel that down.  He thinks people should be heard and whether you agree with that opinion or not the First Amendment is very wide ranging and it supersedes Robert’s Rules of Order.  He would hope that we have the respect each other to adhere to those so that the conversation can be productive.  He would hear a lot different kind of tone than he did last week.  President Waldron appreciates that Mr. Callahan was reflective on that and he thinks that open debate is a good thing.  He thinks that we should hold each other accountable for our thoughts and actions as well and moving forward taking a little time to consider how our words are affecting the other people in the room that will be beneficial.  President Waldron looks forward to continuing this conversation publicly whether it is warranted that people think Robert’s Rules are being violated, he does think they are but he will enforce them liberally because he thinks the conversation should be open and fair.  He will take remarks from Members of Council if they want to give a little course correction and think that he should enforce the rules differently, he will listen to a majority of Council if they have a strong opinion that rules should be enforced differently.  Although he is currently the President of Council he would welcome feedback from Members of Council if they think he should have a different approach and he will try to balance those in the future as we continue these conversations under New Business. 


President Waldron thanked Ms. Crampsie Smith for joining us this evening and he looks forward to her serving out the remainder of the term and he hopes that all of her supporters got what they came for this evening.        
12.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 8:12 p.m.
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